
Members are reminded that they must declare all relevant pecuniary and non-
pecuniary interests relating to any items of business to be 

discussed at this meeting 
 

  

BIRMINGHAM CITY COUNCIL 

  
CITY COUNCIL  

 

 

TUESDAY, 02 FEBRUARY 2016 AT 14:00 HOURS  

IN COUNCIL CHAMBER, COUNCIL HOUSE, VICTORIA SQUARE, 

BIRMINGHAM, B1 1BB 

 

A G E N D A 

 

      
1 NOTICE OF RECORDING  

 
Lord Mayor to advise that this meeting will be webcast for live or subsequent 
broadcast via the Council's Internet site (www.birminghamnewsroom.com) and that 
members of the press/public may record and take photographs.   
 
The whole of the meeting will be filmed except where there are confidential or 
exempt items. 
 

 

3 - 14 
2 MINUTES  

 
To Confirm and Authorise the Signing of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Council 
held on 12 January 2016. 
 

 

      
3 LORD MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 
To receive the Lord Mayor's announcements and such communications as the 
Lord Mayor may wish to place before the Council. 
 

 

      
4 PETITIONS  

 
(15 minutes allocated) 
 
To receive and deal with petitions in accordance with Standing Order 8. 
 
As agreed by Council Business Management Committee a schedule of outstanding 
petitions is available electronically with the published papers for the meeting and 
can be viewed or downloaded. 
 

 

      
5 QUESTION TIME  

 
(90 minutes allocated) 
 
To deal with oral questions in accordance with Standing Order 9(B) Page 1 of 50
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A.    Questions from Members of the Public to any 
       Cabinet Member or District Committee Chairman  
       (20 minutes) 
 
B.    Questions from any Councillor to a Committee  
       Chairman or Lead Member of a Joint Board  
       (20 minutes) 
 
C.   Questions from Councillors other than Cabinet  
       Members to a Cabinet Member (25 minutes) 
 
D.   Questions from Councillors other than Cabinet  
       Members to the Leader or Deputy Leader (25 minutes) 
 

 

      
6 APPOINTMENTS BY THE COUNCIL  

 
(5 Minutes allocated) 
To make appointments to, or removal from, committees, outside bodies or other 
offices which fall to be determined by the Council. 
 

 

      
7 EXEMPTION FROM STANDING ORDERS  

 
Councillor Sharon Thompson to move an exemption from Standing Orders. 
 

 

15 - 48 
8 REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES  

 
(60 Minutes) 
  
Contacting the Council - Improving Satisfaction 
To consider a report of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee together with a commentary from the Executive. 
  
Councillor Waseem Zaffar to move the following Motion: 
  
"That the report and its recommendations summarised above be accepted, and 
that the Executive be requested to pursue their implementation." 

(break 1700-1715) 
 

 

 

49 - 50 
9 MOTIONS FOR DEBATE FROM INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS  

 
(90 Minutes allocated) 
  
To consider the attached Motions of which notice has been given in accordance 
with Standing Order 4(A) 
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 MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF BIRMINGHAM CITY COUNCIL HELD  
 ON TUESDAY 12 JANUARY 2016 AT 1400 HOURS IN THE COUNCIL 

CHAMBER, COUNCIL HOUSE, BIRMINGHAM 
 
 
 PRESENT:- Lord Mayor (Councillor Ray Hassall) in the Chair.   

 
Councillors 

 
Muhammad Afzal 
Uzma Ahmed 
Mohammed Aikhlaq 
Deirdre Alden 
John Alden 
Robert Alden 
Tahir Ali 
Sue Anderson 
Gurdial Singh Atwal 
Mohammed Azim 
Caroline Badley 
Susan Barnett 
David Barrie 
Vivienne Barton 
Bob Beauchamp 
Matt Bennett 
Steve Booton 
Sir Albert Bore 
Barry Bowles 
Randal Brew 
Marje Bridle 
Alex Buchanan 
Sam Burden 
Andy Cartwright 
Tristan Chatfield 
Zaker Choudhry 
Debbie Clancy 
John Clancy 
Lynda Clinton 
Lyn Collin 
Maureen Cornish 
John Cotton 

Jerry Evans 
Mick Finnegan 
Eddie Freeman 
Matthew Gregson 
Peter Griffiths 
Paulette Hamilton 
Andrew Hardie 
Roger Harmer 
Kath Hartley 
Barry Henley 
Penny Holbrook 
Des Hughes 
Jon Hunt 
Mahmood Hussain 
Timothy Huxtable 
Mohammed Idrees 
Zafar Iqbal 
Ziaul Islam 
Kerry Jenkins 
Meirion Jenkins 
Simon Jevon 
Brigid Jones 
Carol Jones 
Josh Jones 
Nagina Kauser 
Tony Kennedy 
Ansar Ali Khan 
Changese Khan 
Mariam Khan 
Narinder Kaur Kooner 
Chaman Lal 
Mike Leddy 

James McKay 
Gareth Moore 
Yvonne Mosquito 
Brett O’Reilly 
John O’Shea 
David Pears 
Eva Phillips 
Robert Pocock 
Victoria Quinn 
Hendrina Quinnen 
Chauhdry Rashid 
Habib Rehman 
Fergus Robinson 
Gary Sambrook 
Valerie Seabright 
Rob Sealey 
Shafique Shah 
Mike Sharpe 
Sybil Spence 
Claire Spencer 
Stewart Stacey 
Ron Storer 
Martin Straker Welds 
Sharon Thompson 
Paul Tilsley 
Karen Trench 
Lisa Trickett 
Anne Underwood 
Margaret Waddington 
Anita Ward 
Ian Ward 
Mike Ward 

MEETING OF BIRMINGHAM 
CITY COUNCIL 

12 JANUARY 2016 
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Ian Cruise 
Basharat Dad 
Phil Davis 
Peter Douglas Osborn 
Barbara Dring 
Neil Eustace 

Bruce Lines 
John Lines 
Keith Linnecor 
Ewan Mackey 
Majid Mahmood 
Karen McCarthy 

Elaine Williams 
Fiona Williams 
Ken Wood 
Alex Yip 
Waseem Zaffar 

************************************ 
  
 NOTICE OF RECORDING 
 
18597 The Lord Mayor advised that the meeting would be webcast for live and 

subsequent broadcasting via the Council’s internet site and that members 
of the Press/Public may record and take photographs. 

 
 The whole of the meeting would be filmed except where they were 

confidential or exempt items. 
 ____________________________________________________________ 
 
 MINUTES 
 
  It was moved by the Lord Mayor, seconded and – 
 
18598 RESOLVED:- 
 
 That the Minutes of the Meeting of the City Council held on 1 December 

2015, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, 
be taken as read and confirmed and signed. 

 ____________________________________________________________ 
 
 LORD MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

A. New Year’s Honours 
 

18599 The Lord Mayor asked those in the Chamber to join him in congratulating 
those mentioned in the New Year’s Honours list for services to Birmingham 
or who lived in Birmingham as follows:- 

 
CBE 
Professor Charles Craddock 
Professor Deirdre Kelly 

 
OBE 
Eugenie Adams 
Carolyn Pike  

 
MBE 
Catherine Arlidge 
Aftab Ahmed Chugtai 
John Clemson 
Dr Jane Prosser Davies-Slowik 
Jeanette De Beir Jarratt 
Patricia Leadbetter 
Paulette Osborne Page 4 of 50
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Abdullah Rehman 
Darren Share 
Heather Tobin 
Helen Mcpherson Young Wilcox 

 
BEM 
Bridget Carey Cameron 
Anthony Linger 
Maureen Meehan 
Habib Rehman 

 
Queen’s Police Medal 

 Steven Craddock 
 

 B. New Year’s Honours 
 
18600 The Lord Mayor indicated that his next duty was a sad one as we said 

goodbye to David Tatlow who joined Birmingham City Council 16 years ago 
and has been Head of Legal and Democratic Services for the past 8 years.   

 
The Lord Mayor continued that under David’s leadership the Department 
had achieved great success, winning numerous accolades and awards, 
including: 

 Investors in Excellence accreditation in February 2012 

 The Municipal Journal 'Legal Services Award 2013' for its legal 
contributions to the New Street Station redevelopment project 

 Retained the International Quality Assurance Standard ISO9001 and the 
Law Society’s Lexcel Practice Management Standards through annual 
reassessment 

 And most notably won a national award for its Civil Orders Project. 

David’s advice and guidance had been invaluable to successive Lord 
Mayor’s and he would be greatly missed. 

 
 As David moved on, the Lord Mayor indicated that he was sure that all 

present would join him in thanking David for his service and wishing him 
every success in the future.   

 ____________________________________________________________ 
 

PETITIONS 
 

 Petitions Relating to City Council functions Presented before the 
Meeting 

 
 The following petitions were presented:- 
 
 (See document No 1)    
  
 In accordance with the proposals by the Members presenting the petitions, 

it was moved by the Lord Mayor, seconded and - 
  Page 5 of 50
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18601 RESOLVED:- 
 

 That the petitions be received and referred to the relevant Chief Officers. 
____________________________________________________________ 

   
  Petition Relating to External Organisations Presented at the Meeting 

  
  The following petition were presented:- 
 

 (See document No 2) 
 

 In accordance with the proposals by the Member presenting the petition, it 
was moved by the Lord Mayor, seconded and - 

 
18602 RESOLVED:- 
 

 That the petition be received and referred to the relevant organisation. 
 ____________________________________________________________ 
 

  Petitions Relating to City Council Functions Presented at the Meeting 
  

  The following petitions were presented:- 
 

 (See document No 3) 
 

 In accordance with the proposals by the Members presenting the petitions,  
 it was moved by the Lord Mayor, seconded and - 

 
18603 RESOLVED:- 
 

 That the petitions be received and referred to the relevant Chief Officers. 
 ____________________________________________________________ 
 
 Petitions Update 
 
 The following Petitions Update was submitted:- 
 
 (See document No 4) 
 
 It was moved by the Lord Mayor, seconded and -  

 
18604 RESOLVED:- 
  
 That the Petitions Update be noted and those petitions for which a 

satisfactory response has been received, be discharged. 
 ____________________________________________________________ 
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 QUESTION TIME 
 

18605 The Council proceeded to consider Oral Questions in accordance with 
Standing Order 9 (B). 

  
 Details of the questions asked are available for public inspection via the 

webcast. 
  ____________________________________________________________ 

 
 APPOINTMENTS BY THE COUNCIL 
  
 The following report was submitted:- 
 
 (See document No. 5) 
 
 Following further nominations made by Councillor Sharon Thompson, and 

there being no further nominations, it was – 
 
 18606 RESOLVED:- 
 
 That the following persons be appointed until the Annual Meeting of the 

Council in 2016 as set below:- 
  

Body Representative 

  

Employee Consultative Forum 
(Education) 

Councillor Debbie Clancy (Con) in 
place of Councillor Gary Sambrook 
(Con). 

  

Standards Committee New Frankley in Birmingham 
Parish Councillor Ian Brukshaw in 
place of Gareth Griffiths. 

  

Health and Social Care 
Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee 

Cllr Eva Phillips (Lab) in place of 
Cllr Brett O’Reilly (Lab) 
 
Cllr Sir Albert Bore (Lab) in place 
of Cllr Mick Brown (Lab) 

  

Education and Vulnerable 
Children Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee 

Cllr Mick Brown (Lab) in place Cllr 
Sir Albert Bore (Lab) 

  

Neighbourhood and 
Community Services Overview 
and Scrutiny Committee 

Cllr Brett O’Reilly (Lab) in place of 
Cllr Eva Phillips (Lab) 

 ____________________________________________________________ 
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 EXEMPTION FROM STANDING ORDERS 
 
 It was moved by Councillor Sharon Thompson, seconded and  

 
 18607 RESOLVED:- 
 

That, pursuant to a CBM discussion, Standing Orders be waived as follows: 
 

 Allocate to 15 minutes to agenda item No. 8 Report of the Deputy 
Leader 

 

 Reduce the time allocated to agenda item No. 9 Report of the 
Overview and Scrutiny Committees to 45 minutes 

 

 Increase the time allocated to agenda item No. 10 Motions for 
Debate from Individual Members to 105 minutes 

  __________________________________________________________ 
 

REPORT OF THE DEPUTY LEADER 
 

  Localisation of Council Tax Support 
 
  The following report was submitted:- 
 

 (See document No 6) 
 
 The Deputy Leader in moving the motion, which was seconded, highlighted 

that on page 31 of 38 in the 3rd paragraph from the bottom of the page the 
words ‘August 2015’ should read ‘September 2015’. 

  
 There being no debate it was- 
 

18608 RESOLVED:- 
 
 That the City Council continues with the current Council Tax Support 

scheme as contained at Appendix 3, for the financial year 2016/17 with no 
revision or replacement. 

  __________________________________________________________ 
   

  REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES 
 
 Missing Children 
 

The following report of the Education and Vulnerable Children Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee together with a commentary from the Executive was 
submitted:- 

 
 (See document No 7) 
 

Councillor Barry Bowles moved the motion which was seconded by 
Councillor Matt Bennett. 
 

 A debate ensued. Page 8 of 50
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 Councillor Barry Bowles replied to the debate. 
 
 The motion having been moved and seconded was put to the vote and by a 

show of hands was declared to be carried. 
 
 It was therefore – 
 

18609 RESOLVED:- 

 
 That the recommendations above be approved, and that the Executive be 

requested to pursue their implementation. 
 __________________________________________________________ 
 
 ADJOURNMENT 
 
 It was moved by the Lord Mayor, seconded and 
 
 18610 RESOLVED:- 
 
 That the Council be adjourned until 1625 hours on this day. 
 
 The Council then adjourned at 1603 hours. 
 
 At 1625 hours the Council resumed at the point where the meeting had 

been adjourned.  
 __________________________________________________________ 
 
 MOTIONS FOR DEBATE FROM INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS 
 
 The Council proceeded to consider the Motions of which notice had been 

given in accordance with Standing Order 4(A). 
 
 A. Councillors Paul Tilsley and Jerry Evans have given notice of the 

following Motion:- 
 

(See document No 8) 
 

  Councillor Paul Tilsley moved the Motion which was seconded by Councillor 
Jerry Evans. 

 
In accordance with Council Standing Orders, Councillors Gary Sambrook 
and John Lines gave notice of the following amendment to the Motion:- 
 
(See document No 9) 
 
Councillor Gary Sambrook moved the amendment which was seconded by 
Councillor John Lines. 
 
A debate ensued. 
 
Councillor Paul Tilsley replied to the debate. 
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The amendment having been moved and seconded was put to the vote and 
by a show of hands was declared to be lost. 
 
Here upon a poll being demanded the voting, with names listed in seat 
number order, was as follows:- 
 
(See document No 10) 
 
The Motion having been moved and seconded was put to the vote and by a 
show of hands was declared to be carried. 
 
It was therefore - 
 

18611 RESOLVED:- 
 
Council notes with concern the potential loss of social housing contained in 
the plans to extend Right to Buy to housing associations. 

 
In particular, it expresses regret that there are proposals for the forced sale 
of council housing stock, when so-called high value properties become 
vacant. 

 
Council expresses further concern that the Government proposes to retain 
the receipts of these sales to fund replacement of housing association 
properties purchased by tenants. 

 
Council believes this marks a regression from recent progress which has 
allowed councils, such as Birmingham, to invest in new housing stock. 

 
Council resolves to make clear its opposition to this policy to the Department 
for Communities and Local Government. 
____________________________________________________________ 

 
B. Councillors John Cotton and John Clancy have given notice of 

the following Motion:- 
 
(See document No 11) 
 
Councillor John Cotton moved the Motion which was seconded by 
Councillor John Clancy. 
 
In accordance with Council Standing Orders, Councillors John Lines and 
Gary Sambrook gave notice of the following amendment to the Motion:- 
 
(See document No 12) 
 
Councillor John Lines moved the amendment which was seconded by 
Councillor Gary Sambrook. 
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In accordance with Council Standing Orders, Councillor Anita Ward read out 
the following amendment, which she moved:- 
 
“Add to the end of the first paragraph: 
 
Also, this Council recognises its commitment to the Armed Forces 
Community covenant endorsed on 21 February 2012 by the Lord Mayor of 
Birmingham, Councillor Anita Ward, on behalf of the City.” 
 
Councillor Mike Sharpe seconded the amendment. 
 
A debate ensued. 

  ____________________________________________________________ 
 

 EXTENSION OF TIME LIMIT 
 
 It was moved by Councillor Anne Underwood and seconded – 
 

 “That the time limit for ‘Motions for Debate from Individual Members’ be 
extended by 30 minutes.” 

 
 The Motion was put to the vote and, by a show of hands, was declared to 

be carried. 
 
 It was accordingly –  
 
 18612 RESOLVED:- 
 
 That the time limit for ‘Motions for Debate from Individual Members’ be 

extended by 30 minutes. 
  ____________________________________________________________ 

 
Councillor John Cotton replied to the debate. 
 
The first amendment having been moved and seconded was put to the vote 
and by a show of hands was declared to be lost. 
 
Here upon a poll being demanded the voting, with names listed in seat 
number order, was as follows:- 
 
(See document No 13) 
 
The second amendment having been moved and seconded was put to the 
vote and by a show of hands was declared to be carried. 
 
The Motion as amended having been moved and seconded was put to the 
vote and by a show of hands was declared to be carried. 
 
It was therefore - 
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18613 RESOLVED:-  
  

This Council is proud to note the tremendous progress that has been made 
in delivering new, affordable housing through the Birmingham Municipal 
Housing Trust (BMHT) over the last seven years.  To date, the BMHT 
programme has delivered 1044 new council homes for rent and provided 
additional choice and opportunity for homebuyers through the building of 
754 properties for sale.  This Council is also pleased to note that the pace of 
the BMHT programme, which has already established the City Council as 
the leading developer of new homes within Birmingham, is being maintained 
over the next five years, with a plan to deliver a further 2056 homes, of 
which 1456 will be council properties for rent.  Also, this Council recognises 
its commitment to the Armed Forces Community covenant endorsed on 21 
February 2012 by the Lord Mayor of Birmingham, Councillor Anita Ward, on 
behalf of the City. 

 
Nevertheless, in noting this progress, this Council is fully aware that the 
pace of delivery needs to be driven much further and faster in order to meet 
the city’s pressing housing needs. 

 
Given this, Council is concerned to note that changes to national rent policy 
will result in the loss of some £42million from the Housing Revenue Account 
over the same period, which will place considerable pressure on the 
resources available to sustain and accelerate the BMHT programme. 

 
Accordingly, this Council requests that the Government comes forward with 
proposals to compensate Birmingham and other local authorities for the loss 
of resources created by the changes to rent policy.  Furthermore, this 
Council asks Government to engage in an early, constructive dialogue with 
the city over how they can provide us with the additional freedoms and 
flexibilities needed to properly unlock all opportunities to deliver new 
affordable housing for Birmingham’s citizens. 

  ____________________________________________________________ 
 

C. Councillors Robert Alden and Randal Brew have given notice of 
the following Motion:- 

 
(See document No 14) 
 
In moving the Motion, which was seconded by Councillor Randal Brew, 
Councillor Robert Alden indicated he would support the amendment if it was 
to be attached to the motion as an addendum. 
 
In accordance with Council Standing Orders, Councillors Lisa Trickett and 
Tahir Ali gave notice of the following amendment to the Motion:- 
 
(See document No 15) 
 
Councillor Lisa Trickett moved the amendment which was seconded by 
Councillor Tahir Ali. 
 
A debate ensued. 
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Councillor Robert Alden replied to the debate. 
 
The amendment having been moved and seconded was put to the vote and 
by a show of hands was declared to be carried. 
 
Here upon a poll being demanded the voting, with names listed in seat 
number order, was as follows:- 
 
(See document No 16) 
 
Councillor Valerie Seabright indicated that she had pressed Councillor Andy 
Cartright’s button in error and confirmed that she had voted yes. 
 
Councillors Keith Linnecor and Barbara Dring indicated that their votes had 
not been recorded correctly but wished to be included as having voted for 
the Amendment. 
 
Therefore, the total results referred to in the interleave should read:-  
 
Yes – 61 (For the Amendment); 
  
No – 30 (Against the Amendment);  
 
Abstain – 0 (Abstentions). 
 
The Motion as amended having been moved and seconded was put to the 
vote and by a show of hands was declared to be carried. 
 
It was therefore - 
 

18614 RESOLVED:-  
  

 Congestion charges are not to be introduced.  
 

This Council however notes; 

• The estimated £1.3bn cost of congestion to business regionally. 

• The £400m planned investment through Birmingham Connected to 
reduce car dependency, and optimise the uptake of public transport and 
active transport such as cycling and walking. 

• That air pollution is now a public health emergency that prematurely kills 
far more people than alcohol, road traffic accidents and obesity 
combined, accounting for some 850 premature deaths, increased 
morbidity and ill health in Birmingham alone. 

 
  This Council recognises that it is incumbent upon all political parties, 

business and key stakeholders to work together on practical proposals to 
address these linked issues. 

  ____________________________________________________________ 
 
 The meeting ended at 1900 hours.  
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Preface 
By Councillor Waseem Zaffar, Chair of the Corporate Resources 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee 

Over the last year, there has rightly been much emphasis on the need to improve 
across the Council in response to the Kerslake report of 2014. In amongst that, 
however, we must not lose sight of the need to continue to deliver basic services to 
our citizens in a timely and satisfactory manner. 

The Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee therefore chose to maintain a keen focus on 
citizens’ experiences of contacting the City Council across a range of service areas. 

There is a lot of positive work to report, and clearly that has had an impact on the experience citizens have 
when they contact the council.  Firstly, the City Council now has a more rigorous (and external) 
measurement of customer satisfaction, which includes measuring the “end to end service”.  Whilst those 
results initially showed a very low level of satisfaction, the scores have now improved significantly. 

Secondly, the decision to take back management of the Contact Centre from Service Birmingham in 2014 
has allowed the City Council to respond flexibly and quickly to any negative feedback in the surveys – 
resulting in the increases in satisfaction that we have seen. 

However, we are still some way from providing a consistently high quality service. We need to get better at 
responding to citizens and, just as importantly, listening to their views on how to improve services. We also 
need to recognise the necessity of focusing on the needs of citizens in our city as citizens rather than just 
as customers. 

This report provides a snapshot of where we are now with regards to the contact centre, customer 
satisfaction and the work done by Cabinet Members and officers. I hope both members and citizens reading 
this report will gain a greater understanding of the work being done, but will also contribute to the debate 
on how we can improve yet further. 

I would like to thank the Committee for the productive evidence gathering sessions, and to the officers for 
their support on this inquiry. It’s also important to thank all those responsible, in both the customer 
services team and in the service areas, for the positive changes that we’ve seen. 
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Report of the Corporate Resources Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee, 2 February 2016 

1 Our Inquiry 
1.1 Purpose 
1.1.1 This inquiry set out to review customer satisfaction with the main routes that citizens use for 

contacting the City Council and to identify how that satisfaction could be increased.  

1.1.2 Our findings are set out in this report; supporting information can be found in the pack of evidence 
on our website.1 

1.2 Our Approach 
1.2.1 Citizens’ experiences of contacting the City Council have long been a concern to Overview & 

Scrutiny. Committee members have been keen to see maximum improvement in customer services 
and in end-to-end service delivery, i.e. not just the quality of the call but whether the request was 
completed to the citizen’s satisfaction. 

1.2.2 At the beginning of the municipal year, the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny (O&S) 
Committee agreed to continue the overview approach taken by the former Governance, Resources 
and Customer Services O&S Committee over the past three years.  

1.2.3 In doing so, we have been pleased to see some real shifts in the last year. Firstly, the City Council 
now has a more rigorous (and external) measurement of customer satisfaction, which includes 
measuring the “end to end service”. Those results initially showed a very low level of satisfaction. 

1.2.4 Secondly, the decision to take back management of the Contact Centre from Service Birmingham 
in 2014 has been the biggest single factor in enabling the City Council to respond flexibly and 
quickly to the negative feedback in the surveys. There is clear evidence that this valuable 
information is being acted upon, and is having a positive impact. 

1.2.5 Customer satisfaction rates have now risen to a level comparable with other local authorities; 
however there is still much to be done to offer a consistently excellent service. 

1.2.6 In this inquiry, we considered these two key changes and the changes in customer satisfaction 
scores (Chapter 2); then we explored the activity taken to address issues raised by the surveys 
(Chapter 3). Our conclusions and recommendations are set out in Chapter 5.  

 

                                           
1 The evidence pack can be found at: http://bit.ly/1PsqLmX 
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Evidence Gathering 

1.2.7 We gathered evidence through sessions held in July and November 20152, and a visit to the 
Contact Centre, also in November 2015. We would like to thank the following for their help and 
time: 

• Chris Gibbs, Service Director, Customer Services 

• Paula Buckley, Assistant Director, Customer Services Centre 

• Georgina Foxwell, Head of Business Change and Service Improvement, Customer Services 

• Geraldine Collins, Head of Operations, Customer Services 

• Evelyn Bingham, Senior Service Manager – Supplier, Customer Services  

• Phil Doherty – Head of Client Services 

• Sue Jones, Contract Director, Service Birmingham Revenues 

• Jacqui Kennedy, Strategic Director – Place (Interim) 

1.2.8 Meeting the advisors and Resolution Champions in the Contact Centre was extremely valuable, 
giving us greater insight into their roles and what they do day-to-day. We recommend all 
councillors take advantage of opportunities to visit the Contact Centre. 

1.2.9 The Committee chose to focus on two service areas, as examples: fleet and waste management 
and council tax collection. The two service areas chosen are high volume and data seen in July 
showed that the revenues service had the highest level of customer satisfaction whilst 
environmental issues (including fleet and waste) had the lowest. It was therefore agreed that 
these would provide a good indication of the progress made.   

1.2.10 Originally, we had wanted to look at housing repairs; however we were advised that the City 
Council was re-procuring the repairs contract, and customer services formed part of that 
procurement process for the new contract. Therefore, the Committee agreed to defer 
consideration of this service area. 

1.2.11 In our December meeting, we considered the implementation of the Birmingham Promise, 
launched in April 2015.2 Whilst not directly covering the same ground as our inquiry, consideration 
of the Birmingham Promise does complement our work as it is about making sure residents are 
aware of the standards of service they can expect, which does have a bearing on satisfaction. 

                                           
2 The meetings can be viewed at http://www.birmingham.public-i.tv/core/portal/webcasts for approximately 12 
months after the meeting 
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2 Key Changes  
2.1 Measuring Customer Satisfaction  

Background 

2.1.1 Prior to 2014, customer satisfaction with the corporate Contact Centre (then managed by Service 
Birmingham) was measured through an end of call survey. Advisors elected whether to send 
citizens through to the survey. Customer Satisfaction was a performance indicator under the 
Service Birmingham Contact Centre contract and its average monthly performance for customer 
satisfaction was well above the contractual target of 85% despite anecdotal feedback from citizens 
and councillors that suggested otherwise.   

2.1.2 In March 2014 Customer Services took the decision to suspend the Service Birmingham customer 
satisfaction measurement and commission an independent survey, who then sent SMS and email 
surveys to citizens.  

2.1.3 Following the March/April pilot, Ember was re-commissioned to conduct the surveys from August 
2014. 

Methodology 

2.1.4 Customer satisfaction is now measured via: 

• A survey sent via SMS to a proportion (randomly selected) of citizens who had called the 
Contact Centre via their mobile (approximately 65% of callers use their mobile). This survey 
measures satisfaction with the Contact Centre. A text message, sent within 24 hours of their 
call, directs citizens to a website where they respond to six questions (each question is scored 
on a scale of 1 to 10 where 1 is poor and 10 is excellent). Additionally, citizens may leave a 
comment on why they scored as they did. An individual will only receive a maximum of one 
text per month and has the option to opt out; 

• A further e-mail survey sent to all citizens whose service request has been marked as complete 
within the Customer Relations Management (CRM) system (typically these service requests are 
fulfilled by the service area directly). The survey is similar in nature to the SMS text survey 
although the questions are directed to how satisfied the citizen was with the whole service 
provided by the City Council and not just by the Contact Centre.   

2.1.5 The questions used in the survey are contained in the evidence pack. 

2.1.6 The service areas involved in these surveys are those services using the Contact Centre and the 
Customer Relations Management (CRM) system, i.e.: 

• Environmental (including waste management); 
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• Housing repairs; 

• Highways; 

• Planning; 

• Elections; 

• Parks; 

• Parking; 

• Environmental Health; 

• Neighbourhood Office calls; 

• Safer Communities Team 

2.1.7 Revenues and Benefits also use the Contact Centre but not CRM, so citizens contacting these 
services only get the first, SMS, survey. This is being reviewed and, if the cost is not prohibitive, 
revenues and benefits will be moved to the CRM system. 

Customer Satisfaction - Pilot Results 

2.1.8 The results from surveys conducted in March and April 2014 showed a marked contrast with the 
previous Service Birmingham surveys. Overall satisfaction with Contact Centre services was 49.4% 
and satisfaction with the end-to-end service was 43.2%. 

2.1.9 The Customer Services team benchmarked these results against the Institute of Customer Services 
annual customer satisfaction survey. This showed satisfaction with Birmingham well below that of 
the average for local councils (62%) and the average for other local services in the public sector 
(72%). 

 
Figure 1: Institute of Customer Services Customer Satisfaction Index (CSI) Results (April 2014) 
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Customer Satisfaction - Latest Results 

2.1.10 Since the pilots in April 2014, overall satisfaction has steadily increased to 63.6% in November 
2015. This result puts the City Council on a par with other local authority satisfaction levels (see 
Figure 1 above). 

2.1.11 Improvements in customer satisfaction were seen following the transfer of the Contact Centre in-
house from 1st November 2014, although there was a dip immediately following the transfer of 
the Contact Centre, reflecting the huge changes that were taking place at that time (see section 
2.2.2). Following that however, the trend then became one of improvement (Figure 2).  

Figure 2: Overall Customer Satisfaction (SMS) 

 
 

2.1.12 Over the last year, there has been a marked improvement in “advisor willingness to help”, from 
54% to nearly 70% (Figure 3). The Committee was shown a selection of verbatim comments 
made on the survey and noted that many of the positive comments related to the advisor, their 
knowledge and helpfulness. Where negative comments were made, these were more likely to be 
about not being able to complete the request/service required. 

2.1.13 Analysis of fleet and waste management and council tax responses showed: 

• Customer satisfaction with fleet and waste management was 50% (for the SMS survey) and 
47.7% (for the email survey) in September 2015, with advisor willingness to help rated at 
62.5%. The customer satisfaction e-mail survey saw an overall downward trend in satisfaction 
during the Perry Barr wheelie bin roll out period (June onwards) when there was an increased 
level of missed collections; 

• Customer satisfaction with council tax service was 53% in September 2015; this was a dip in 
scores which had previously been between 55% and 60%. There was a corresponding dip in 
advisor willingness to help. Analysis of these figures did not reveal a clear reason for this dip, 

Target 

Performance to date 
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however there was evidence of more citizens complaining about the time to get through to an 
advisor and dissatisfaction with the automated messaging. As detailed below, the automated 
messaging has been improved, and a number of new advisors were recruited to fill gaps in the 
teams. 

2.1.14 Further details of fleet and waste management and council tax responses are contained in the 
reports to Committee, contained in the evidence pack. 

Figure 3: Advisor “willingness to help”  

 
 

How the Results Are Used 

2.1.15 Since the surveys were commissioned on an on-going basis, a process for responding to issues 
raised was put in place. Satisfaction results are fed back to the Customer Services team on a 
monthly basis. Officers are able to drill down to individual service areas. Customer Services is also 
provided with a detailed analysis of customer feedback showing both positive and negative 
comments made. 

2.1.16 These results are fed back to service areas via the six weekly Contact Centre Governance Board, 
and also provided to the Relationship Managers within the Customer Services team.  

2.1.17 The Relationship Managers work with the service areas to develop Action Plans to address the 
areas of concern identified by the feedback via the citizen satisfaction survey. These Action Plans 
aim to address the root cause of dissatisfaction and are tracked regularly through face-to-face 
meetings on a monthly basis with the service area.  
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2.1.18 The Customer Services team (which was restructured following the move in-house) now includes a 
number of new roles that can provide support with issues identified in the survey e.g. process 
issues are referred to the new Process Improvement Analyst roles so they can address these.  

2.2 Moving the Contact Centre In-House 
2.2.1 In November 2014, the City Council took back the management of the Contact Centre from Service 

Birmingham. The key benefits of this move were that it would provide the City Council with 
cashable savings, increased visibility and more flexibility over its services. This in turn enables the 
City Council to service the citizens of Birmingham through one ‘front door’ into all City Council 
services; provide a consistent quality of service across all contact channels; and improve customer 
satisfaction. 

2.2.2 The change did bring major upheaval for a short time – including a physical move to a new site 
(from Fort Dunlop to the City Council building at Woodcock Street with a second site at Lancaster 
Circus to give the service some resilience) and significant personnel changes (as none of the 
managers chose to move across from Service Birmingham to employment at the City Council). 
However, it has in the longer term yielded significant benefits. Significant savings of £33.7m are 
being made over a period of seven years. It also facilitated the launch of the “One Contact vision”, 
to rationalise all the customer contact into one customer services department. 

Figure 4: “One Contact Vision”  
 One door – One very obvious and very well sign posted route into the City Council either 

digitally or by phone; 
 
 One and done – A passion from the customer services team to ensure contact is reduced 

to an absolute minimum and wherever possible delivering success from a single contact;  
 
 One set of content – Citizens would be served the same consistent and high quality 

information and also be able to perform the same transactions irrespective of channel or 
agent; 

 
 One easy experience – to make it easy for citizens to request services with the least 

amount of effort, irrespective of channel. Agents will be knowledgeable, courteous and 
helpful, leading and supporting customers through to a satisfactory resolution; 

 
 One voice of the citizen – Citizen feedback is vital and Customer Services will be the 

centre of excellence within the City Council providing expertise in collation, analysis and 
feedback of citizen insights. The feedback will form the basis of a rolling programme of 
improvements (not only reporting raw statistics or customer sound bites but providing 
actual practical actions leading to improvements not only in customer satisfaction but in 
demonstrable efficiency savings across all City Council services). 
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2.2.3 This change in emphasis was a major change from the previous approach: the contract with 
Service Birmingham had driven an emphasis on call volumes and finishing calls as quickly as 
possible. The emphasis is now on resolving calls and minimising call backs. Overall call volumes 
have decreased by 19.5% (this year compared to last) and Council Tax volumes have decreased 
by 26.5% in the same period. 
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3 Issues Highlighted by the Survey 
3.1 Introduction 
3.1.1 After the City Council took over the management of the Contact Centre, officers in both the 

customer services team and in the service areas reviewed the issues highlighted by citizens in the 
surveys and put in place a number of measures to increase satisfaction. This work is still on-going 
and continues to be reactive to issues raised in the surveys. 

3.1.2 As noted in the previous chapter, customer satisfaction has increased over the last year, and this 
chapter summarises actions taken to date that have contributed to that increase, along with 
further planned activity. 

3.2 Empathy with Customers 
3.2.1 Initial results on “advisor willingness to help” showed satisfaction scores of around 55%. The 

evidence from the surveys was that citizens felt that some advisors lacked empathy. 

3.2.2 Following the Contact Centre move in-house, an extensive soft skills training programme was put 
in place, including: 

• Coaching skills for Team Managers; 

• New customer service training including a specific module developed to focus on empathy. 

3.2.3 The training programme was backed up by a complete revision and re-launch of the quality 
monitoring procedure used within the Contact Centre to measure the quality of calls. The previous 
quality monitoring procedure had little focus on soft skills. The new way of evaluating quality is 
built around the vision and values of the Council with a heavy emphasis on soft skills. 

3.2.4 Importantly, excellent performance is also recognised. A “golden call” awards was launched to 
recognise those advisors who go the extra mile. Staff forums are also held to allow advisors to 
feedback on their experiences. 

3.2.5 During our visit, we were impressed by how the staff handled the calls – they were efficient and 
showed empathy; they explained difficult issues well (e.g. paying for a missing wheelie bin) and 
offered additional advice to citizens from picking up clues in the call. However, members picked up 
one suggestion for improvement: an advisor was heard advising a caller at the start of the call that 
they could use the website – we felt that this came across as unwelcoming and should not be said 
so early in the call. 
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3.3 Getting Issues Resolved 
3.3.1 A recurring complaint from both previous scrutiny work and from the surveys was that there were 

too many unresolved issues, which often led to repeat calls. A number of initiatives have been 
introduced since last autumn to address this. 

Introducing Resolution Champions 

3.3.2 Resolution Champions were introduced to deal with escalated enquiries, repeated service failure, 
complaints and “on the call” issues that arise. Their objectives are to reduce repeat calls, improve 
the citizen experience and remove the need for further escalation or complaint. 

3.3.3 To achieve this, they work closely with members of staff within the service area to gain useful 
background information and to discuss challenges. This enables them to progress updates and 
request assistance on a case in order to resolve any customer concerns quickly. Resolution 
Champions will also call the customer back to give them an update on what they have done and to 
give them reassurance that action has been taken. They are able to contact the enforcement 
agents if they feel this is appropriate. 

3.3.4 The table below (Figure 5) sets out the areas that the Fleet and Waste Management and Council 
Tax Resolution Champions dealt with over a three month period. Fleet & Waste advisors have four 
Resolution Champions and Council Tax Advisors have five. 

Figure 5: Resolution Champions (July to September 2015) 
Fleet and Waste Management: 344 

escalations  
Council Tax: 250 escalations 

85% of these were connected to six specific areas 
 
• Missed collections - 43% 
• Collection of old bins and recycling boxes - 20% 
• Wheelie bins - 6% 
• Fly tipping – 6% 
• Clinical waste – 6% 
• Bulky waste – 4% 

81 – Customers not happy with the Council Tax 
recovery process/policy – 32.4% 
64 – Query regarding the process (correct process 
had been followed) 25.6% 
33 – Service Error (Back office process delays 
account not updated) 13.2% 
33 – Advisor Error (Contact Centre Error) 13.2% 
18 – Enforcement agent cases – 7.2% 
17 – Customer error – 6.8% 
2 – Staff Behaviour (Lack of soft skills) – 0.8% 
1 – Complaint avoided – 0.4% 
1 – Complaint Escalated – 0.4% 
 

 
3.3.5 During our visit to the Contact Centre, members met with some Resolution Champions. The 

introduction of the role has clearly made an important difference and is extremely useful. We also 
noted that the introduction of Resolution Champions meant that there were opportunities for 
advisors to progress which would assist with staff retention and career development.   
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3.3.6 Future plans for Resolution Champions include the development of a database to record all their 
interactions, which would allow officers to evaluate the volumes, nature and outcomes to the 
resolutions they are managing. The database will provide management insight to identify:  

• Service failure themes and causes; 

• Service improvements; 

• Volume reduction opportunities; 

• Improve first call resolution; 

• Identify any knowledge gaps or training needs. 

Contact Centre and Service Areas Closer Working  

3.3.7 Closer working with the service areas generally has helped with quicker resolution of issues. The 
previous disconnect between those working in the service areas and those working in the Contact 
Centre was recognised and addressed through a series of “Day in the Life” sessions with Benefits, 
Housing Repairs, Fleet and Waste, Environmental Health, Parks, Planning, Elections and Revenues.  

3.3.8 These sessions allowed Team Managers and Advisors to spend a day with the service areas to 
build a comprehensive understanding of those service areas and how they operate. This resulted 
in Team Managers having an increased knowledge of the whole process and improved 
relationships with service areas which are useful to handle escalated issues or complaints.   

3.3.9 The need for services to keep the Contact Centre informed of any service disruptions has also 
been noted and acted upon: for example, each of the Fleet and Waste depots now report on the 
day’s service interruptions to the Contact Centre. For example, an e-mail alert is sent by the depot 
team detailing the streets where a missed collection has taken place. The alert also provides an 
explanation for the missed collection, such as a vehicle breakdown, shortage of drivers or a street 
access issue. A missed collection is still recorded but, if the Contact Centre knows that collections 
have been missed, and why, citizens can have increased confidence that service interruptions are 
being recognised and dealt with. 

3.3.10 This will be further assisted when mobile technology (‘slab in the cab’) is introduced to waste 
collection vehicles. The driver can see where assisted collections have been requested and record 
where waste is not presented for collection. This should allow for increased reliability of missed 
collection data for the Contact Centre and performance data for the collection teams. This 
technology is in the process of being installed in all collection vehicles. 

 

Page 29 of 50



 

 

 

14 

3.4 Clear Communications 

Accurate Messages 

3.4.1 A recurring complaint from previous years was citizens receiving inaccurate messages from the 
CRM system – saying a job had been completed when it had not (e.g. the missed collection was 
still sat outside). These messages are automatically generated when the job is closed down on the 
system. There have been some improvements here, though there is evidence that this is still 
happening. This continues to be monitored. 

3.4.2 What will also assist citizens is more useful information in those messages; existing messages 
were not specific or helpful. This meant the update could cause additional follow up calls or 
complaints. A review of all alerts has been undertaken to make the updates more meaningful, for 
example: 

 
Old Update 
 
Update for: Missed Collection 
Ref: 800012345 
Status: Closed-Not Collected – Bin Tagged 
 

New Update 
 
Update for: Missed Collection 
Ref: 800012345 
Status: Sorry, we can't action this request as our 
records tell us your bin has been tagged.  There is 
information on the tag that tells you why your bin 
hasn't been emptied. Further information can be 
found at birmingham.gov.uk/recycling 
 

 

Streamlining Telephone Messages 

3.4.3 The surveys highlighted that customers were dissatisfied with the automated routing system used 
by the Contact Centre. Sometimes known as IVR (Interactive Voice Response), the automated 
telephony system enables the caller to select an option using the telephone touch-tone keypad to 
direct the enquiry or obtain additional information before speaking to an advisor. 

3.4.4 Following this feedback, Customer Services therefore undertook a full review of the existing IVR 
messages, in order to: 

• Remove repeated messages; 

• Reduce the amount of messaging and wording; 

• Reduce the number of selection menus and options to press; 

• Reduce the time to reach an advisor. 

3.4.5 The new system was implemented in November, with a number of benefits including: 
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Fleet and Waste Council Tax: 
In most cases there is an average of two key 

presses during the navigation of the IVR (three 
maximum). This is in line with industry best 

practice. 

The number of options on the main Council Tax 
menu has reduced to just three options 

whereas previously it was five. 

 

The average amount of time it takes to reach 
an advisor has reduced (from 2.20 minutes to 
an average of 60 seconds when reporting a 

missed collection; and from 1.50 minutes to an 
average of 1.05 when requesting the garden 

waste service). 

The typical journey through the IVR has 
reduced to around one minute, from 3 minutes 
27 seconds for a change in circumstances and 
2 minutes 43 seconds for a reminder letter. 

 

3.5 Website Improvements 
3.5.1 A number of changes to the website have been implemented over the last year, including: 

• The home page changed in order to provide easier access to the highest volume services; 

• The “Do It Online” page changed to ensure that high volume transactional services are 
prioritised; 

• Directorates and Customer Services have reduced out of date and redundant information on 
their pages. This reduced pages from 10,000 in 2012 to just over 4,500 in January 2015; 

• The “Contact Us” page has been re-designed and focusses on encouraging citizens to stay 
online. 

3.5.2 Since the meeting, webchat has been introduced. Usage figures are set out below. 

Figure 6: Webchat statistics 

 

MONTH REQUESTED 
ENGAGEMENTS

CONNECTED 
ENGAGEMENTS

CONNECTION RATE INTERACTIVE 
ENGAGEMENTS 
WHERE VISITOR 
ENGAGED IN TEXT

INTERACTIVE RATE ABANDONED 
ENGAGEMENTS

ABANDONED RATE

January 838 834 99.5% 764 91.6% 4 0.5%
February 877 874 99.7% 819 93.7% 3 0.3%
March 1094 1081 98.8% 1023 94.6% 13 1.2%
April 1071 1060 99.0% 990 93.4% 11 1.0%
May 793 781 98.5% 736 94.2% 12 1.5%
June 976 960 98.4% 892 92.9% 16 1.6%
July 1141 1117 97.9% 1040 93.1% 24 2.1%
August 726 698 96.1% 633 90.7% 28 3.9%
September 815 782 96.0% 701 89.6% 33 4.0%
October 1057 990 93.7% 908 91.7% 67 6.3%

Total 9388 9177 97.8% 8506 92.7% 211 2.2%

Live Chat Statistics: 01 Jan 2015 - 31 Oct 2015
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3.5.3 However, there is still some dissatisfaction with the web, but to progress further the content 
management system (Fatwire) needs to be replaced. New systems are being evaluated at the time 
of writing. 

3.5.4 One aspect that impressed us on our visit was the ability of advisors to pick up issues mentioned 
on twitter (when a citizen tweets in response to a general tweet, raising an issue that has not 
been resolved). These are fed back to the Contact Centre to enable a Resolution Champion to 
follow it up and resolve that issue. 

Phone to Web Channel Shift 

3.5.5 Getting the website right is not only important for our citizens, but it will also help the City Council 
achieve targets on “channel shift” – i.e. encouraging, as far as possible, people to use the website 
and self-service options rather than phone in. This is necessary if the City Council is to make the 
savings that are needed. 

Figure 7: Channel Shift 

 
 
3.5.6 Channel shift is a corporate target.  In 2015/16 four key services are included in the measurement 

of the target – Benefits, Council Tax, Fleet and Waste Management and Housing Repairs.  With 
regards to the two services we considered: 

• Revenues: channel shift performance has been in line with or slightly exceeded the forecasts 
for 2015/16. Analysis shows that the volume of calls in 2015/16 is on average 26.5% lower 
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than in 2014/15 whilst the volume of online transactions completed is fairly static at an 
average of 11,600 per month; 

• Fleet and Waste Management: channel shift performance has been in line with the forecasts 
for 2015. The roll out of wheelie bins from the Perry Barr depot did have an negative impact 
(up to 10% when citizens turned to the telephone to notify of service failure); however higher 
levels of channel shift was achieved in months where there was more stability. 

3.5.7 We discussed the targets and whether some were too ambitious. There are clearly some events 
that will have an impact on the achievement of targets – for example the roll-out of wheelie bins 
from the Lifford Lane depot (which was happening at the time of writing). The expectation was 
that use of the web rather than phone would then stabilise. 

3.5.8 Encouraging citizens to move from calling the Contact Centre to using the website has so far 
encompassed a range of initiatives on the website and within service area (see Figure 8 overleaf). 

3.5.9 Future plans for the website include using the web to publish notifications which would alert 
citizens when and where there may be service interruptions (e.g. severe weather or vehicle 
breakdowns affecting waste collection). This would reduce the need for people to call the Contact 
Centre to find out what is happening. This is currently being considered. 

3.5.10 Another option is to use the “Birmingham Alerts” database to target e-mail alerts to citizens who 
have consented to receiving updates. Using the data from Birmingham Alerts could be used to 
inform members of the public about:  

• When garden waste collections are due to end; 

• When garden waste renewals for 2016 can be purchased from; 

• Information concerning Christmas collections; 

• Wheelie bins updates; 

• Recycling updates. 
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Figure 8: Initiatives to reduce call volumes 
Making information more easily available: 

e.g.  

Having online delivery schedules for when 
wheelie bins will be delivered to their property; 

Introducing My local information pages, 
enabling residents to find out collection dates, 
amongst other things; 

Re-designing the Council Tax landing page 
around usage evidence and citizen priorities 
and complaints to allow easy access to services 
and content. 

 

Making information more easily 
understandable: 

e.g. Reviewing council tax bill, reminder 
notices and summons as previously wording 
was not clear and caused confusion (27% of 
all calls during September were as a result of 
receiving a bill).  

A number of changes were made to the look 
and feel, plain English has been used and 
some “nudging” techniques have been used to 
encourage customers to sign up for direct 
debit. This will result in savings against 
printing and postage costs, reduce calls 
coming into the Contact Centre and reduce 
recovery action.  

Information related to specific events: 

e.g. when wheelie bins are being rolled out,  

More information has been added to raise 
awareness,  

Advice has been added to inform of next steps 
once the bin has been delivered, cut-off dates 
for requests for additional or larger bins etc 

 

Giving self-service links more prominence on 
the home page 

e.g. “Making a Council Tax payment” has been 
added to the home page as a top task and this 
has resulted in an increase in the number of 
citizens utilising the online automated payment 
facility 

Encouraging feedback: 

 e.g. a feedback widget has been applied to all of the Council Tax pages.  This enables customer 
feedback (both positive and negative) to be routed through to the Web Team as soon as it has 
been left. The Web Team are then able to make changes to the pages very quickly and let the 
citizen know as soon as this has been done. 
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4 Birmingham Promise 
4.1 Background 
4.1.1 In the 2014/15 municipal year, the Deputy Leader undertook to introduce a “Birmingham 

Promise”, which would be a public statement of what residents can expect from the City Council 
with regard to certain services, recognising that “good customer service is not just about how 
quickly we answer the phone or how politely we talk to our citizens … The most important element 
of customer service is how quickly we actually resolve your enquiries and requests”. 

4.1.2 The Deputy Leader asked the Governance, Resources and Customer Services O&S Committee to 
look at the Birmingham Promise, to consider what should be included within the Promise, the 
reporting mechanisms and the consequences for both good and poor performance. 

4.1.3 That Committee duly reported to the Deputy Leader in February 2015, and the Birmingham 
Promise was launched in April 2015. 

4.1.4 A copy of the Birmingham Promise is included in the evidence pack. 

4.1.5 A review was conducted in Autumn 2015, including 

• Analysis of the number of views of the Birmingham Promise web page; 

• Discussion about the Birmingham Promise at the recent citizen panels run by Customer 
Services; 

• Service Areas and other stakeholders such as the Corporate Performance Management Team 
were asked to provide their views. 

4.1.6 The report produced by Customer Services is included in the evidence pack. 

4.2 Progress Report  
4.2.1 The Committee considered the review report at their meeting on the 8th December. It was noted 

that two measures had been suspended from the original promise and the Chair of the Committee 
wrote to the relevant Cabinet Members to ask for an explanation.  

4.2.2 One of the measures suspended related to Blue Badges: 

1. Process application form for a blue badge within 8 weeks; 

2. Post to your address a renewal notice 10 weeks before your blue badge is due to expire. 

4.2.3 The Cabinet Member for Health and Social care explained that the first measure is still being 
monitored by officers. In relation to the second, the system for sending out renewal notices is 
operated by a third party on behalf of central government and the City Council only receive 
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notifications if a renewal notice has not been sent. This means that, whilst officers could assume 
that as no notifications have been received then we have fully met our promise, in actual fact they 
are unable to confirm a robust result. Therefore, following discussions at the Performance Star 
Chamber meeting in September, it was agreed that this Promise be proposed for exclusion from 
future updates for the remainder of this financial year.   

4.2.4 The second measure suspended related to missed collections. The Cabinet Member for 
Sustainability reported back to the Committee that the measure had been amended so that 
residents can now report missed recycling collections up to 13 days after the event and missed 
residual collections up to six days after the event. The resultant performance measure is now that 
the service has to collect the recycling/rubbish within three calendar days from when the resident 
reported it. 

4.2.5 In considering the promise as a whole, we resolved that the Birmingham Promise should continue 
but that some changes are necessary to ensure it works well. The following points were made: 

• The use of “absolute measures”: this was a recommendation of the original scrutiny report, 
however this has led to two simultaneous targets for some services: the Birmingham Promise 
target of 100% and the contractual target. Given the pressures on resources, we think that the 
Birmingham Promise should reflect contractual targets: if these are met, then the Birmingham 
Promise is met. However, explanations should be given to those citizens who do not receive 
the service as specified. 

• The use of calendar days v. working days: the original scrutiny report suggested trialling 
calendar days as there was a view that this would be clearer for citizens; however the 
feedback has been that “working days” is commonly used and well understood by the public to 
mean Monday to Friday (excluding bank holidays). Working days should therefore be used to 
ensure targets remain in line with contractual requirements; 

• Communication of the Birmingham Promise had been poor and should be improved. We 
suggest that the key standards are simplified and put on a single page document, which is 
displayed in council buildings across the city.  

• The language used to describe the expectations of citizens should be reviewed. References to 
using “the correct channels” could be made clearer, for example; 

• Monitoring should continue to take place monthly so that corrective action can be taken when 
needed; however publication of the results need only be annually or bi-annually. 

4.2.6 In short, the Birmingham Promise should continue to be meaningful, deliverable and measurable. 
The key is firstly to make clear information about the standards of service and performance that 
citizens can expect available to citizens in one short document; and secondly we must deliver 
those standards. 
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5 Conclusions and Recommendations 
5.1 Real Progress Has Been Made… 
5.1.1 One of the key findings from this short inquiry is that things are improving, and demonstrably so. 

The increase in customer satisfaction – albeit from a very low base – is significant, and for the first 
time we can have real confidence in the figures supplied. It is also clear that the information being 
gathered is being acted upon. 

5.1.2 The last 12 months has moved us some way from the findings of previous scrutiny overviews on 
this subject: the real step changes have been the result of co-operation between Contact Centre 
and service areas, facilitated in large part by the decision to bring the Contact Centre in-house. 
Previously, scrutiny findings were dominated by the lack of trust and co-operation between the 
two areas, which did not act as one organisation. Now, there is much closer working and evidence 
of collaboration to find solutions. 

5.1.3 The focus on outcomes and quality has made a real difference, and we recognise that the progress 
is owing to the hard work and dedication of customer services staff and staff in service areas. 

5.2 …But There’s More to be Done 
5.2.1 Nonetheless, we know from talking to our residents that significant improvements still need to be 

made.  

5.2.2 Firstly, the improved scores need to be maintained, and where possible, improved further. Given 
the great strides made this year, it may be tempting to go for an ambitious target for next year. 
We are now close to the local councils’ average score of 62% (see Figure 1 on page 6). However, 
other public sector local services have an average of 72% and the top 50 organisations have 
between 77% and 82% of customers that are satisfied. So there is clearly therefore room for 
further improvement. 

5.2.3 However, this must be balanced with the need to make further savings of £300,000 and to reduce 
call handling times, which must be achieved without affecting the quality of the calls. We should 
also bear in mind that simple comparisons with other organisations are not always valid; for 
example some have a much more focused business area, whereas the City Council has a wide 
range of services. Customers also have some choice in their use of other private organisations, but 
must deal with the City Council within the area that they work – this can have a negative impact 
on satisfaction scores. 

5.2.4 Secondly, there should be scope to widen the customer satisfaction surveys to ensure we are 
capturing as wide a range of views as possible. A set of telephone interviews with a sample of 
those using the Contact Centre would enable the views of those who do not use email/text 
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messaging to put forward their views. This could focus on key services – primarily waste and 
environmental services, and if there is scope highways or housing repairs. The value of these 
surveys is that they would reach a wider audience than email surveys and provide further data for 
service improvement. We therefore ask that the Deputy Leader investigate how the City Council 
might be able to undertake such surveys – perhaps just for one service area – to get that more 
robust data. 

5.2.5 Thirdly, strengthening local links with the Contact Centre – in the way that links with service areas 
have been strengthened – would be beneficial. We therefore ask that consideration is given to the 
role of Resolution Champions (or other role within the Contact Centre) to make more of local links, 
to build local knowledge and to allow councillors to build relationships with them. 

5.2.6 In addition, following our very positive experiences, we would recommend all councillors take 
advantage of opportunities to visit the Contact Centre and other service areas. At the time of our 
evidence gathering, results of the City Council staff survey were released, which indicated a lack of 
understanding amongst staff about what councillors do, which is likely to be related to a lack of 
contact with senior figures and councillors. 

5.2.7 We found going out to meet Contact Centre staff was really informative and helped us to gain an 
insight into the work. This opportunity should be open to all councillors. Our suggestion is that a 
series of these sessions takes place in June/July so that it can form part of new members’ 
induction. 

5.2.8 Finally, having reviewed the progress of the Birmingham Promise during its first year of operation, 
we recommend that the Birmingham Promise continues, but with changes as set out below. The 
key is that the Birmingham Promise should make clear information about the standards of service 
and performance that citizens can expect available to citizens in one short document; and then we 
must deliver those standards. 

• That the Birmingham Promise reflect existing contractual requirements: if these are met, then 
the Birmingham Promise is met. However, explanations should be given to those citizens who 
do not receive the service as specified; 

• That the Birmingham Promise uses working days as the measurement in the first year, to 
reflect contractual arrangements; 

• That the Birmingham Promise is simplified and put on a single page document, which is 
displayed in council buildings across the city; 

• That the Birmingham Promise is subject to external assessment – for example by the Plain 
English Campaign – to ensure that it is clear and easy to understand. In particular, the 
language used to describe the expectations of citizens should be reviewed. References to using 
“the correct channels” could be made; 

• That the Birmingham Promise is reviewed annually to ensure it remains achievable in the light 
of future budget cuts, and to ensure that improvements are made wherever possible; 

Page 38 of 50



 

 23 
Report of the Corporate Resources Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee, 2 February 2016 

• That the Birmingham Promise has a named officer and Cabinet Member against each promise; 

• Monitoring should continue to take place quarterly so that corrective action can be taken when 
needed; however publication of the results need only be annually or bi-annually. 

5.2.9 This recommendation should supersede those previously agreed with the Deputy Leader in early 
2015. 

5.3 Our Recommendations 

 Recommendation Responsibility Completion Date 

R01 a) That targets for customer satisfaction are 
reviewed and ambitious but achievable 
measures are set to facilitate continuous 
improvement. 
 
b) That the forward plan for achieving the 
target is brought to an early meeting of the 
Corporate Resources O&S Committee. 
 
c) Trend analysis of all customer satisfaction 
data is reported to the Corporate Resources 
O&S Committee bi-annually. 

Deputy Leader September 2016 

R02 That consideration is given to conducting 
telephone interviews with a sample of those 
using the Contact Centre. This could focus on 
one service area (e.g. waste and 
environmental services). The Deputy Leader is 
asked to report back to the Committee on 
costs and feasibility of conducting such 
surveys. 

Deputy Leader June 2016 

R03 That consideration is given to the role of 
Resolution Champions (or other role within the 
Contact Centre) to make more of local links, to 
build local knowledge and to allow councillors 
to build relationships with them 
 
This must be done without disturbing the 
quality of the work that is being done by 
resolutions champions. 

Deputy Leader September 2016 
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 Recommendation Responsibility Completion Date 

R04 That members are offered the opportunity to 
visit  
• The Contact Centre; 
• Fleet and waste depots; 
• Other service areas 
to gain an insight into the work and to meet 
staff. 
 
Our suggestion is that a series of these 
sessions takes place in June/July so that it can 
form part of new members’ induction.  

Deputy Leader September 2016 

R05 With regards to the Birmingham Promise:  
• That the Birmingham Promise reflect 

existing contractual requirements: if these 
are met, then the Birmingham Promise is 
met. However, explanations should be 
given to those citizens who do not receive 
the service as specified; 

• That the Birmingham Promise uses 
working days as the measurement in the 
first year, to reflect contractual 
arrangements; 

• That the Birmingham Promise is simplified 
and put on a single page document, which 
is displayed in council buildings across the 
city.  

• That the Birmingham Promise is subject to 
external assessment – for example by the 
Plain English Campaign – to ensure that it 
is clear and easy to understand. In 
particular, the language used to describe 
the expectations of citizens should be 
reviewed. References to using “the correct 
channels” could be made; 

• That the Birmingham Promise is reviewed 
annually to ensure it remains achievable in 
the light of future budget cuts, and to 
ensure that improvements are made 
wherever possible; 

• That the Birmingham Promise has a 
named officer and Cabinet Member against 
each promise; 

• Monitoring should continue to take place 
quarterly so that corrective action can be 
taken when needed; however publication 
of the results need only be annually or bi-
annually 

Deputy Leader September 2016 
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 Recommendation Responsibility Completion Date 

R06 Progress towards achievement of these 
recommendations should be reported to the 
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee no later than October 2016. 
Subsequent progress reports will be scheduled 
by the Committee thereafter, until all 
recommendations are implemented. 

Deputy Leader October 2016 

 

Motion to City Council 

That the recommendations above be approved, and that the Executive be requested to pursue their 
implementation. 
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Contacting the Council – Improving Satisfaction – Scrutiny Review by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 
 

Response from the Executive  
 

I would like to thank the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for undertaking this review. 

The citizen experience and customer satisfaction is very important to the Council and I welcome the appraisal of customer satisfaction when 
contacting the Council and the recommendations of this review. 

I am pleased that the review has recognised that real progress has been made, that the increase in customer satisfaction is significant and 
importantly, that information gathered is being acted upon. The review recognises that this progress is due to the hard work of customer service 
staff and staff in service areas and I would also like to thank them for their hard work and dedication. 

There is still room for improvement and the recommendations from this report will ensure that the experience for citizens when they contact the 
Council continues to improve.  

 

Councillor Ian Ward 

Deputy Leader 
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Executive response to the Scrutiny report - Contacting the Council – Improving Satisfaction - 8 Day Rule 

 Recommendation Responsibility Completion Date Executive Response Scrutiny response 

R01 a) That targets for customer satisfaction are 
reviewed and ambitious but achievable measures 
are set to facilitate continuous improvement. 
 
b) That the forward plan for achieving the target 
is brought to an early meeting of the Corporate 
Resources O&S Committee. 
 
c) Trend analysis of all customer satisfaction data 
is reported to the Corporate Resources O&S 
Committee bi-annually. 

Deputy Leader September 2016 Agreed - targets are in 
preparation ready for the 
2016/17 business plan. 
 
Agreed – timing to be put in 
place with officers from the 
Scrutiny Committee 
 
Agreed – timing to be put in 
place with officers from the 
Scrutiny Committee 

- 

R02 That a set of telephone interviews are conducted 
with a sample of those using the Contact Centre. 
This could focus on key services – primarily waste 
and environmental services, and if there is scope 
highways or housing repairs. 

Deputy Leader September 2016 Changing the approach to 
include outbound telephone 
calls would cost in the region 
of £24k per annum and in 
addition would change the 
baseline of the current 
customer satisfaction 
surveys.  It is therefore not 
appropriate to implement this 
recommendation as it 
currently stands 

Members of the 
Committee challenged 
whether the costs need 
be so high, but accept 
that more time is needed 
to consider this. Therefore 
Recommendation 02 will 
read: 
That consideration is 
given to conducting 
telephone interviews with 
a sample of those using 
the Contact Centre. This 
could focus on one 
service area (e.g. waste 
and environmental 
services). The Deputy 
Leader is asked to report 
back to the Committee on 
costs and feasibility of 
conducting such surveys 
 
Completion date amended 
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 Recommendation Responsibility Completion Date Executive Response Scrutiny response 

R03 That consideration is given to the role of 
Resolution Champions (or other role within the 
Contact Centre) to make more of local links, to 
build local knowledge and to allow councillors to 
build relationships with them 
 
This must be done without disturbing the quality 
of the work that is being done by resolutions 
champions. 

Deputy Leader September 2016 Agreed – this will form part 
of the service plan for 
Customer Services during 
2016/17.  

- 

R04 That members are offered the opportunity to visit  
• The Contact Centre; 
• Fleet and waste depots; 
• Other service areas 
to gain an insight into the work and to meet staff. 
 
Our suggestion is that a series of these sessions 
takes place in June/July so that it can form part of 
new members’ induction.  

Deputy Leader September 2016 Agreed – this work will be 
moved into the new Member 
induction programme. 

- 
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 Recommendation Responsibility Completion Date Executive Response Scrutiny response 

R05 With regards to the Birmingham Promise:  
• That the Birmingham Promise reflect existing 

contractual requirements: if these are met, 
then the Birmingham Promise is met. 
However, explanations should be given to 
those citizens who do not receive the service 
as specified; 

• That the Birmingham Promise uses working 
days as the measurement in the first year, to 
reflect contractual arrangements; 

• That the Birmingham Promise is simplified 
and put on a single page document, which is 
displayed in council buildings across the city.  

• That the Birmingham Promise is subject to 
external assessment – for example by the 
Plain English Campaign – to ensure that it is 
clear and easy to understand. In particular, 
the language used to describe the 
expectations of citizens should be reviewed. 
References to using “the correct channels” 
could be made; 

• That the Birmingham Promise is reviewed 
annually to ensure it remains achievable in 
the light of future budget cuts, and to ensure 
that improvements are made wherever 
possible; 

• That the Birmingham Promise has a named 
officer and Cabinet Member against each 
promise; 

• Monitoring should continue to take place 
monthly so that corrective action can be taken 
when needed; however publication of the 
results need only be annually or bi-annually 

Deputy Leader September 2016 Agreed  
 
 
 
 
 
 
Explanations regarding what 
constitutes a working day will 
be set out within the new 
Birmingham Promise 
Agreed – Communications 
Team to work on amended 
documentation. 
Agreed and issues relating to 
citizen responsibility will also 
be made clearer. 
 
 
 
Agreed 
 
 
 
 
Agreed 
 
 
 
Not agreed – this should take 
place quarterly and not 
monthly. 
 

Accepted – wording of the 
final bullet amended to:  
 
Monitoring should 
continue to take place 
quarterly so that 
corrective action can be 
taken when needed; 
however publication of 
the results need only be 
annually or bi-annually 

Page 46 of 50



5 

 

 Recommendation Responsibility Completion Date Executive Response Scrutiny response 

R06 Progress towards achievement of these 
recommendations should be reported to the 
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee no later than October 2016. 
Subsequent progress reports will be scheduled by 
the Committee thereafter, until all 
recommendations are implemented. 

Deputy Leader October 2016 Agreed - 
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CITY COUNCIL      2 FEBRUARY 2016 
 
 

MOTIONS FOR DEBATE FROM INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS 
 

To consider the following Motions of which notice has been given in accordance 
with Standing Order 4(A) 
 
A Councillors Deirdre Alden and Gareth Moore have given notice of the 

following motion:- 
 
“This Council notes the following extract from a speech delivered by the then 
Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government in March 2015: 
 
“This government is keen to ensure that there is adequate parking provision 
both in new residential developments and around our town centres and high 
streets. The imposition of maximum parking standards under the last 
administration [nationally] lead to blocked and congested streets and 
pavement parking. Arbitrarily restricting new off-street parking spaces does 
not reduce car use, it just leads to parking misery. It is for this reason that the 
government abolished national maximum parking standards in 2011…..” 
 
However, many councils have embedded the last administration’s revoked 
policies. Following a consultation, we are now amending national planning 
policy to further support the provision of car parking spaces. Parking 
standards are covered in paragraph 39 of the National Planning Policy 
Framework. The following text now needs to be read alongside that 
paragraph: “Local planning authorities should only impose local parking 
standards for residential and non-residential development where there is clear 
and compelling justification that it is necessary to manage their local road 
network.” 
 
In light of this revision to the Framework, the Council resolves that its current 
policy should be reviewed and brought into line with the government’s clearly 
stated intention to end parking misery for Birmingham residents” 
 
B Councillors Sue Anderson and Jon Hunt have given notice of the 

following motion:- 
 
“This council welcomes proposals for an independent commission on future 
arrangements for health and social care as proposed by an all-party group, 
led by former health minister Norman Lamb, and supported by a number of 
medical royal colleges and independent organisations. 
 
Council notes the robustness of measures to tackle patient discharge 
introduced in Birmingham, but also notes with concern rising pressures on 
health and social care services and the need for sustainable solutions.” 
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C Councillors Martin Straker Welds and Fiona Williams have given notice 
of the following motion:- 

 
“This Council notes: 
 

 That the EU and USA launched negotiations in July 2013 on a 
Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP) 

 That negotiations are underway to determine which goods and services 
TTIP will apply to and whether new rules can be agreed to protect 
investors, harmonise standards, reduce tariffs and open new markets 
throughout the EU and USA  

 That there has been no impact assessment about the potential impact 
on Birmingham City Council or other local authorities  

 That Birmingham’s purchasing power is in the order of £1 billion 
 
This Council believes that: 
 

 TTIP could have a detrimental impact on local services, employment, 
suppliers and decision-making 

 A thorough impact assessment of TTIP on Birmingham and other local 
authorities must be undertaken before the negotiations can be 
concluded  

 Sourcing supplies and employment locally is important to strengthening 
local economies and meeting local needs.  TTIP must not impact on 
local authorities’ ability to act in the best interests its communities 

 
This Council resolves: 
 

 To write to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local 
Government, Birmingham MPs and MEPs, raising our serious concerns 
about the impact of TTIP on Birmingham and other local authorities and 
the secrecy of the negotiating process  

 To write to the Local Government Association, raising our serious 
concerns about the impact of TTIP on Birmingham and other local 
authorities and asking them to raise these with the national government 
on our behalf  

 To call for an impact assessment by the relevant scrutiny committees 
on the impact of TTIP on Birmingham City Council and its partners.  

 To publicise the council’s concerns about TTIP, to join with other local 
authorities concerned about the potential impact of TTIP across Europe 
and to work with campaigners in Birmingham districts to raise 
awareness about the problems of TTIP” 

 

Page 50 of 50


	Agenda Contents
	BIRMINGHAM CITY COUNCIL
	City Council
	Tuesday, 02 February 2016 at 14:00 hours
	in Council Chamber, Council House, Victoria Square, Birmingham, B1 1BB
	A G E N D A



	2 Minutes
	M12012016\ City\ Council\ Minutes
	It was moved by the Lord Mayor, seconded and –
	18598 RESOLVED:-
	That the Minutes of the Meeting of the City Council held on 1 December 2015, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and confirmed and signed.


	8 Report\ of\ the\ Overview\ and\ Scrutiny\ Committees
	Customer\ Journey\ Report\ FINAL\ v3
	Contacting the Council – Improving Satisfaction
	Preface
	1.1 Purpose
	1.2 Our Approach
	Evidence Gathering

	2.1 Measuring Customer Satisfaction
	Background
	Methodology
	Customer Satisfaction - Pilot Results
	Customer Satisfaction - Latest Results
	How the Results Are Used

	2.2 Moving the Contact Centre In-House
	3.1 Introduction
	3.2 Empathy with Customers
	3.3 Getting Issues Resolved
	Introducing Resolution Champions
	Contact Centre and Service Areas Closer Working

	3.4 Clear Communications
	Accurate Messages
	Streamlining Telephone Messages

	3.5 Website Improvements
	Phone to Web Channel Shift

	4.1 Background
	4.2 Progress Report
	5.1 Real Progress Has Been Made…
	5.2 …But There’s More to be Done
	5.3 Our Recommendations
	Motion to City Council



	Exec\ Comm\ -\ Feb\ 16\ Improving\ Satisfaction
	Contacting the Council – Improving Satisfaction – Scrutiny Review by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.
	Response from the Executive


	9 Motions\ For\ Debate\ from\ Individual\ Members
	02022016\ Notices\ of\ Motion
	MOTIONS FOR DEBATE FROM INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS



